

Repeal #NeverNeeded Antitrust Laws that Hinder COVID-19 Response Smokestack-Era Laws Favor Established Interests and Do Not Encourage Competition

By Jessica Melugin, Ryan Young, and Patrick Hedger*

Big technology firms have been invaluable in easing the burden of quarantine for millions of consumers¹ and businesses.² Unfortunately, the Department of Justice, the Federal Trade Commission (FTC), Congress,³ and many state attorneys general are continuing their antitrust investigations⁴ into major tech firms like Google,⁵ Facebook,⁶ Apple,⁷ and Amazon.⁸ Such open-ended investigations cast a destructive shadow of uncertainty over a sector that has proven critical during the COVID-19 crisis.

Facebook helping people stay in touch, Apple providing apps for curbside pickup from small businesses, Amazon's deliveries, and Google's tools for keeping informed are all enormously beneficial to consumers. These companies should be left to innovate and serve consumers as creatively, quickly, and as innovatively as needed.⁹ Yet, as large tech companies try to adapt to this new environment, they may hesitate about certain innovations for fear of running afoul of antitrust rules. This provides no benefit to consumers. Therefore, this is no time to hobble tech companies with esoteric regulatory concerns.¹⁰

The real cost of antitrust is the innovation it prevents. The risk of precluding advances, synergies, and solutions that could prove critical to a struggling economy and a stressed people is too high to justify these investigations.

It is not just a chilling effect on innovative ideas and arrangements that can impair these companies, but also the time and energy required to comply with information requests. For instance, in response to a 48-state investigation led by Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton, Google had provided more than 100,000 pages of information by mid-April 2020.¹¹ Forcing tech companies to use their large, but still limited resources to comply with paperwork requests of myriad antitrust investigations is counterproductive at a time when the company's customers need them most.

Price Gouging. Price gouging is not typically an antitrust issue, but it has become one during the coronavirus crisis. On March 9, Attorney General William Barr announced:

*Jessica Melugin is associated director of the Center for Technology and Innovation at the Competitive Enterprise Institute (CEI). Ryan Young is a senior fellow at CEI. Patrick Hedger is vice president of policy at the Taxpayers Protection Alliance and a former research fellow at CEI.

“The Department of Justice stands ready to make sure that bad actors do not take advantage of emergency response efforts, healthcare providers, or the American people during this crucial time.”¹² In addition to federal warnings, 36 states already have price gouging legislation on their books.¹³ Other states are considering similar legislation as part of their coronavirus response. There have also been calls for federal price gouging legislation, most prominently from Amazon Vice President for Public Policy Brian Huseman.¹⁴

Such legislation is a bad idea for several reasons. These go well beyond the typical “price controls make shortages worse” argument that is taught to every first-year economics undergraduate—and forgotten by many policy makers.

Non-Regulatory Responses. Calls for price gouging legislation show a lack of creativity. Many companies have already developed effective ways to fight price gouging without regulation. Amazon’s Huseman writes, “We deploy dynamic automated technology to proactively seek out and pull down unreasonably priced offers, and we have a dedicated team focused on identifying and investigating unfairly priced products that are now in high demand, such as protective masks and hand sanitizer.”¹⁵ Company-level policies are also more adaptable than federal policies as technology and market circumstances change.

In fact, anti-price gouging technology could be a profitable business opportunity. If Amazon is not already doing so, it could license or sell its anti-price gouging technology to competitors for a profit. A startup with a killer app for use by online retailers could make a lot of money. Federal price gouging legislation would largely end this competitive behavior—precisely the opposite of antitrust regulators’ stated goal.

Moreover, regulations are made by the government we have, not the government we want. Amazon’s technology and in-house policies are almost certainly more effective than what Donald Trump, Nancy Pelosi, or Mitch McConnell would enact during an election year that also features a pandemic and civil unrest. The legislation would be enforced by a politicized Justice Department and Federal Trade Commission, overseen by a president who frequently threatens legal action against Amazon and other high-profile businesses he dislikes.

Social Norms. Calls for legislation also ignore the power of social norms. Early in the pandemic, brothers Matt and Noah Colvin drove around Tennessee and Kentucky and bought up 17,700 bottles of sanitizer to try to sell on Amazon for as much as \$70 each. Amazon barred them within a day. eBay went further, forbidding all sales of hand sanitizer and masks.¹⁶ Tennessee state authorities got involved, but their actions were likely not necessary. The Colvins managed to avoid being charged and donated all of their stockpiled supplies to nonprofits free of charge.¹⁷ The public shaming that ensued when their actions became public was enough to convince them to stop stockpiling emergency supplies.

Rent-Seeking. Rent-seeking is economists’ term for using government for unfair advantage.¹⁸ Price gouging legislation would allow Amazon and other large companies to raise rivals’ costs without having to improve their own offerings.

One of the strongest arguments against antitrust regulation is that it creates major rent-seeking opportunities.¹⁹ Big companies routinely game the rules to thwart competition. Price gouging legislation is another example of the same rent-seeking process. There is a reason why established companies often favor new regulations—the rules usually keep out competitors. Price gouging regulations are no exception.

Short-Term Thinking. Amazon’s call for a price gouging bill might be part of a larger effort to get itself out of antitrust crosshairs. But using price gouging legislation as a distraction tactic would only work temporarily. Those who favor expanding antitrust enforcement would gladly accept the price gouging bill, then continue their antitrust campaign the same as before. Both Amazon and the competitive process itself would be better served by avoiding short-term appeasement tactics.

Other Factors. The timing is as bad as the idea itself. Retail sales declines set new records for two months in a row in March and April, as people locked down nationwide. Despite bouncebacks in subsequent months, spending was still well below pre-COVID levels as of this writing.²⁰ Retailers have enough to deal with without having to spend resources complying with new rules their competitors helped to write.

There is a federalism angle, as well. A federal rule would undermine federalism by imposing standards on more than a dozen states that explicitly do not want them.

Mergers and Acquisitions Are Rarely Anti-Consumer or Anticompetitive. An idea gaining traction among Congressional Democrats is a moratorium on large-scale mergers and acquisitions. In late April, Sen. Elizabeth Warren (D-MA) and Rep. Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez (D-NY) announced the Pandemic Anti-Monopoly Act. The bill, among other things, would put a hold on all mergers and acquisitions requiring disclosure to the FTC.²¹ Rep. Ocasio-Cortez claims, “With less competition, the whole country will see job loss and higher costs for consumers.”²² Other congressional Democrats have sent letters to the Federal Reserve and the Treasury Department urging officials to halt mergers and acquisitions between major firms that have received government assistance under the various coronavirus-related economic relief laws.²³

A ban on mergers and acquisitions during the coronavirus crisis is unnecessary and would only delay the economic recovery. As FTC Commissioner Noah Phillips told *the New York Times*:

[T]here is no evidence that the antitrust agencies are overwhelmed by filings. The Premerger Notification Office estimates a nearly 60 percent reduction in reported transactions during the past month, compared with the historical average. That is consistent with press reports indicating that M.&A. activity is down dramatically because of this crisis. Transactions reported to the F.T.C. also dropped off a cliff during the last recession. The market is funny like that.²⁴

Mergers and acquisitions are simply another form of investment. In the same way that individual investors can provide needed capital and other resources to struggling businesses, saving jobs, as well as products and services for consumers, mergers and acquisitions do much of the same. A ban on investment, particularly in the middle of an economic crisis, would invite disaster. Mergers and acquisitions are not only a source of new capital, they free up other resources that can go toward serving consumers or developing new products.

Mergers and acquisitions also enable businesses to achieve economies of scale and other efficiencies. For example, companies that merge may no longer need separate offices or warehouses, so the cost savings can be redirected toward expanding production or service in other areas. In addition, companies that offer different but complementary products and services can combine to provide consumers with a wider range of options and cost savings.

A good example of the benefits of economies of scale arising from mergers and acquisitions is Facebook's acquisition of Instagram. Facebook bought Instagram in 2012 for \$1 billion. At the time, Instagram had just 13 employees²⁵ and roughly 30 million users.²⁶ Five years later, Instagram had grown to 450 employees—and undoubtedly many more today.²⁷ The platform now has over 1 billion users and is valued at over \$100 billion.²⁸ The combined companies can now offer users different, but complementary social media experiences while offering their customers, mostly advertisers, a wider range of products.

Ultimately, Facebook's decision to purchase Instagram was not about eliminating Instagram as a would-be competitor, but rather to allow Facebook to compete more effectively with its existing rivals. As *CNBC* reported at the time:

Several former Facebook employees with knowledge of the Instagram acquisition tell *CNBC* that the company did not purchase the mobile app to squash a would-be competitor. Rather, the former employees argue, Facebook at the time was much smaller and fending off what threatened to be fierce competition from Twitter, which had already bid for Instagram, and Google's new social network.²⁹

As this story demonstrates, the extent of competition in the market is not determined by the number of competitors, but by the ability of competitors to challenge one another. Competition quality is far more important than competition quantity.

Another recent merger illustrates this as well. Mobile carriers Sprint and T-Mobile completed a merger in April 2020. Of the four major carriers in the U.S., Sprint and T-Mobile were the fourth and third largest, respectively, well behind AT&T and Verizon. AT&T and Verizon have around 150 million subscribers each, compared to T-Mobile's 80 million and Sprint's 50 million.³⁰ Yet the combined T-Mobile/Sprint boasts a respectable 130 million subscribers, making the company a much more viable competitor to both AT&T and Verizon. What's more, Sprint was unlikely to have survived without a merger, so AT&T and Verizon would have been left with only each other and T-Mobile as viable competitors, with T-Mobile still well behind in terms of subscribers.³¹

Healthy competition is not just about bolstering existing competitors, however.

Exit Promotes Entry. Mergers and acquisitions play a critical role in fostering new market entrants. What attracts entrepreneurs and investors to a given market is the expectation that their hard work and investments will be rewarded one day. Mergers and acquisitions are a key element of that risk/reward structure. Regulations have made public stock offerings increasingly difficult for small and medium-sized firms.³² The prospect of being bought out by major players in a given market plays an increasingly important role in encouraging investors and entrepreneurs to get into the market in the first place.

A 2004 academic study that looked at market entry in the banking sector following mergers and acquisitions concluded:

Our findings are strongly consistent with the hypothesis that M&As are associated with subsequent increases in the probability of entry into the markets in which the M&As occur. The results are both statistically and economically significant.³³

Relevant to the COVID-19 crisis, there are several examples of significant market entrance during past recessions. Tech giants of today, such as Microsoft, Uber, Airbnb, Venmo, and Square, among others, were all founded during recessions.³⁴ The companies set to challenge today's major incumbent firms in the future are being founded today. The avenues by which these nascent firms entice prospective and transformational investors must not be closed off.

Don't Expand Antitrust. The U.S. standard for antitrust law is consumer harm. With prices for many of big tech's services and products at zero, continued innovation in the industry, and companies competing vigorously for consumers' attention, it is hard to imagine the investigations currently underway at the Department of Justice, the Federal Trade Commission, the House Judiciary Committee, and nearly every state attorney general finding evidence of customers being harmed.³⁵

So, with little chance of proving illegal monopoly power or consumer harm, some advocates have argued for expanding antitrust enforcement to include data practices, privacy concerns, competitor interests, the environment, economic inequality, and political power, among other sundry causes.³⁶

That expansion would represent a return to the chaos that antitrust law wreaked on the U.S. economy for much of the 20th century, yielding the opposite of progress for consumers and businesses. The U.S. already ran the experiment of antitrust trying to serve more than one master when it tried to both serve consumers and protect competitors. Antitrust law was full of contradictory court decisions and internal conflicts, and often resulted in protecting competitors over consumers.³⁷

Furthermore, there is little evidence of dangerous market concentration or insufficient competition in U.S. digital markets. As a recent letter by 23 prominent economists, legal scholars, and practitioners sent to the House Judiciary Committee notes:

[T]he weight of the literature today—much of which is no more than a couple years old and some of which is still in working paper form—does not support the conclusion that the economy has been trending inexorably toward increased market power and greater consumer harm, especially for the purpose of justifying dramatic legislative changes to the antitrust framework.³⁸

The authors cite several economic analyses that reach similar conclusions.³⁹

With little economic evidence of a problem, legislators and agency regulators should reject this expansion of antitrust laws beyond the consumer harm standard. To do otherwise invites compromising consumer welfare and encouraging corporate welfare and rent seeking.

Conclusion. Antitrust investigations at the federal and state level should be suspended during the COVID-19 crisis and, ideally, abandoned permanently. The unintended consequences of market distortion and chilled innovation are the last thing consumers and businesses need right now—or ever. This is no time for politicians and government lawyers to promote their own careers through the posturing of antitrust enforcement. Consumer benefit and business resiliency must be preserved and antitrust enforcement must not be prioritized or expanded.

Notes

¹ Margaret Harding McGill, “Coronavirus Pandemic Blunts Americans’ Big Tech Backlash,” *Axios*, April 23, 2020, <https://www.axios.com/coronavirus-big-tech-backlash-polls-e5f48fe3-98a3-4197-80a1-49257edd3425.html>.

² Patrick Moorhead, “The Most Outrageously Awesome Ways Tech Companies Are Helping in Times of the Covid-19 Crisis,” *Forbes*, March 30, 2020, <https://www.forbes.com/sites/moorinsights/2020/03/30/the-most-outrageously-awesome-ways-tech-companies-are-helping-in-times-of-the-covid-19-crisis/#27a575ab796c>.

³ Jason Del Rey, “Why Congress’s Antitrust Investigation Should Make Big Tech Nervous,” *Recode*, February 6, 2020, <https://www.vox.com/recode/2020/2/6/21125026/big-tech-congress-antitrust-investigation-amazon-apple-google-facebook>.

⁴ Annie Palmer, “47 Attorneys General Are Investigating Facebook for Antitrust Violations,” *CNBC*, October 23, 2019, <https://www.cnn.com/2019/10/22/47-attorneys-general-are-investigating-facebook-for-antitrust-violations.html>.

⁵ Keach Hagey and Rob Copeland, “Justice Department Ramps up Google Probe, with Heavy Focus on Ad Tools,” *Wall Street Journal*, February 5, 2020, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/justice-department-ramps-up-google-probe-with-heavy-focus-on-ad-tools-11580904003>.

⁶ Nick Statt, “Facebook Confirms New FTC Antitrust Investigation After Posting Strong Earnings,” *The Verge*, July 24, 2019, <https://www.theverge.com/2019/7/24/20726371/facebook-ftc-antitrust-earnings-q2-2019-privacy-regulation-mark-zuckerberg>.

⁷ Mark Scott, “Apple Stands in the Global Antitrust Crosshairs,” *Politico*, August 7, 2019, <https://www.politico.com/story/2019/08/07/apple-antitrust-europe-united-states-1449919>.

⁸ Spencer Soper and Ben Brody, “Amazon Probed by U.S. Antitrust Officials over Marketplace,” *Bloomberg*, September 11, 2019, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-09-11/amazon-antitrust-probe-ftc-investigators-interview-merchants>.

⁹ “How the Tech Industry Has Mobilized to Respond to the Pandemic,” Lincoln Network, accessed May 4, 2020, <https://github.com/lincolnnetwork/gov/wiki/Tech-Company-COVID-19-Initiatives>.

¹⁰ Margaret Harding McGill, “Tech’s Antitrust Probe Push on in Face of Pandemic,” *Axios*, March 20, 2020, <https://www.axios.com/techs-antitrust-probes-push-on-in-face-of-pandemic-b9c1bb17-98d2-483b-acc0-6c90c6540d1a.html>.

-
- ¹¹ John D. McKinnon, “Google Resists Demands from States in Digital-Ad Probe,” *Wall Street Journal*, February 21, 2020, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/google-resists-demand-from-states-in-digital-ad-probe-11582281000>.
- ¹² United States Department of Justice, “Justice Department Cautions Business Community against Violating Antitrust Laws in the Manufacturing, Distribution, and Sale of Public Health Products,” news release, March 9, 2020, <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-cautions-business-community-against-violating-antitrust-laws-manufacturing>.
- ¹³ FindLaw, “Price Gouging Laws by State,” updated March 24, 2020, <https://consumer.findlaw.com/consumer-transactions/price-gouging-laws-by-state.html>.
- ¹⁴ Brian Huseman, “It’s time for Congress to establish a federal price gouging law,” *The Amazon Blog*, May 13, 2020, <https://blog.aboutamazon.com/policy/its-time-for-congress-to-establish-a-federal-price-gouging-law>.
- ¹⁵ *Ibid.*
- ¹⁶ Jack Nicas, “He Has 17,700 Bottles of Sanitizer and Nowhere to Sell Them,” *The New York Times*, March 14, 2020, <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/14/technology/coronavirus-purell-wipes-amazon-sellers.html>.
- ¹⁷ Caitlyn Shelton, “Settlement reached in price gouging case of Tennessee brothers with 17,000 hand sanitizers,” FOX 17 Nashville, April 21, 2020, <https://fox17.com/news/local/settlement-reached-in-price-gouging-case-of-tennessee-brothers-with-17000-hand-sanitizers>.
- ¹⁸ Gordon Tullock, (Charles K. Rowley, ed.), *The Rent-Seeking Society: Selected Works, Volume 5*, (Indianapolis: Liberty Fund, 2006).
- ¹⁹ Ryan Young, “Antitrust Basics: Corruption and Rent-Seeking,” *OpenMarket*, Competitive Enterprise Institute, August 21, 2019, <https://cei.org/blog/antitrust-basics-corruption-and-rent-seeking>.
- ²⁰ Data from January 1959 to the present are available at Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, FRED database, Personal Consumer Expenditure, <https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/PCE>.
- ²¹ Office of Sen. Elizabeth Warren, “Warren, Ocasio-Cortez to Introduce Pandemic Anti-Monopoly Act,” news release, April 28, 2020, <https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/warren-ocasio-cortez-to-introduce-pandemic-anti-monopoly-act-read-one-pager-here>.
- ²² *Ibid.*
- ²³ Makena Kelly, “Democrats escalate calls to ban large mergers during the pandemic,” *The Verge*, May 13, 2020, <https://www.theverge.com/2020/5/13/21257396/democrats-corporate-mergers-elizabeth-warren-cicilline-klobuchar-delrahim-jordan-antitrust>
- ²⁴ “The Loans and the Fury,” *New York Times*, April 27, 2020, <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/27/business/dealbook/small-business-ppp-loans.html?referringSource=articleShare>
- ²⁵ Salvador Rodriguez, “As calls grow to split up Facebook, employees who were there for the Instagram acquisition explain why the deal happened,” *CNBC*, September 24, 2019, <https://www.cnn.com/2019/09/24/facebook-bought-instagram-because-it-was-scared-of-twitter-and-google.html>.
- ²⁶ Kurt Wagner, “Here’s why Facebook’s \$1 billion Instagram acquisition was such a great deal,” *Vox*, April 9, 2017, <https://www.vox.com/2017/4/9/15235940/facebook-instagram-acquisition-anniversary>.
- ²⁷ Kurt Wagner, “Inside Instagram’s reinvention,” *Vox*, January 23, 2017, <https://www.vox.com/2017/1/23/14205686/instagram-product-launch-feature-kevin-system-weil>.
- ²⁸ *Ibid.*, p. 25.
- ²⁹ Rodriguez, “As calls grow to split up Facebook, employees who were there for the Instagram acquisition explain why the deal happened.”
- ³⁰ Patrick Hedger, “Will T-Mobile/Sprint Merger Increase Prices?” *OpenMarket*, Competitive Enterprise Institute, August 21, 2019, <https://cei.org/blog/will-t-mobilesprint-merger-increase-prices>.
- ³¹ “Sprint Executive Says Company Won’t Last Long without Merger,” *Bloomberg Law*, December 11, 2019, <https://news.bloomberglaw.com/mergers-and-antitrust/sprint-executive-says-company-wont-last-2-years-without-merger>
- ³² John Berlau, “Lyft and the ‘Cheers’ IPOs: How Overregulation Leaves Middle-Class Investors Behind,” *OpenMarket*, Competitive Enterprise Institute March 29, 2019, <https://cei.org/blog/lyft-and-cheers-ipos-how-overregulation-leaves-middle-class-investors-behind>.

³³ Allen N. Berger, Seth D. Bonime, Lawrence G. Goldberg, and Lawrence J. White, “The Dynamics of Market Entry: The Effects of Mergers and Acquisitions on Entry in the Banking Industry,” *Journal of Business*, Vol. 77, No. 4 (October 2004), pp. 797-834,

https://scholarcommons.sc.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1007&context=fin_facpub.

³⁴ Matthew Wilson, “14 successful companies that started during US recessions,” *Business Insider*, April 20, 2020, <https://www.businessinsider.com/successful-companies-started-during-past-us-recessions-2020-4>.

³⁵ Patrick Hedger, “If Facebook and Apple are Feuding, How Are They Monopolists?” *OpenMarket*, Competitive Enterprise Institute, June 25, 2019,

<https://cei.org/blog/if-facebook-and-apple-are-feuding-how-are-they-monopolies>.

³⁶ Jessica Melugin, Ryan Young, Iain Murray, and Clyde Wayne Crews, Jr., “Antitrust FAQ,” *Web Memo* No. 47, Competitive Enterprise Institute, November 27, 2018, <https://cei.org/antitrust-faq>.

³⁷ Elyse Dorsey, Geoffrey A. Manne, Jan M. Rybnicek, Kristian Stout, and Joshua D. Wright, “Consumer Welfare & the Rule of Law: The Case Against the New Populist Antitrust Movement,” released by the Regulatory Transparency Project of the Federalist Society, April 15, 2019 <https://regproject.org/wp-content/uploads/RTP-Antitrust-and-Consumer-Protection-Populist-Antitrust.pdf>.

³⁸ Joint Submission of Antitrust Economists, Legal Scholars, and Practitioners to the House Judiciary Committee on the State of Antitrust Law and Implications for Protecting Competition in Digital Markets, May 15, 2020, <https://laweconcenter.org/resource/joint-submission-of-antitrust-economists-legal-scholars-and-practitioners-to-the-house-judiciary-committee-on-the-state-of-antitrust-law-and-implications-for-protecting-competition-in-digital-market/>

³⁹ Esteban Rossi-Hansberg, Pierre-Daniel Sarte, and Nicholas Tracher, “Diverging Trends in National and Local Concentration,” in *NBER Macroeconomics Manual 2020* (Martin Eichenbaum and Erik Hurst eds., forthcoming 2020), Vol. 35, <https://ideas.repec.org/h/nbr/nberch/14475.html>.

Joint Submission of Antitrust Economists, Legal Scholars, and Practitioners to the House Judiciary Committee on the State of Antitrust Law and Implications for Protecting Competition in Digital Markets, May 15, 2020, https://laweconcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/house_joint_antitrust_letter_20200514.pdf.

Robert E. Hall, “New Evidence on the Markup of Prices over Marginal Costs and the Role of Mega-Firms in the US Economy,” Stanford University, April 27, 2018, p. 16, <https://web.stanford.edu/~rehall/Evidence%20on%20markup%202018>.

Sharat Ganapati, “Growing Oligopolies, Prices, Output, and Productivity,” *American Journal of Microeconomics*, Forthcoming, p. 13, <https://ideas.repec.org/p/cen/wpaper/18-48.html>.